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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, March 2, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Honeychurch, Vice President Jerry R. Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

James M. Claffey 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

A.C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr. Rel.D.

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

None

Others Present:

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Ernie Fuentes, J.D., Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously. 

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Makenzie Spillner requested to speak to item 10. (c). 

Diane White, President, CCA/CTA/NEA announced that CTA is co-sponsoring the Northern California College Reading Association (NCCRA) conference on March 4.  The conference was organized by SCC faculty Todd Davis, adjunct faculty member and President of the NCCRA organization, has been the moving force behind the event.  Also involved have been Susan Messina, Annette Dambrosio, Alex Casareno, Gail Kropp and Kathy Rosengren.  Dr. Perfumo will also be in attendance.  Ms. White distributed information about the event and also invited Board members to attend the conference as well as a special presentation at the CTA Building in Cordelia by Leslie Batson who will do her rendition of Cordelia Waterman, area founder.

6.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED):

(a)  ASSC

Makenzie Spillner reported on the successful Mardi Gras/Monte Carlo night and $2,000 raised for the Tsunami Relief Fund. On behalf of ASSC, Ms. Spillner thanked Trustee McCaffrey and Trustee Ubalde for attending the Mardi Gras event.  Ms. Spillner read Resolution 05-01 opposing the proposed cuts to the Federal Perkins Program.  She reported that ASSC is also circulating petitions on the matter which will be presented to Congress at a later date.  ASSC will attempt to develop a general education philosophy and process on March 8.  ASSC members continue to serve on campus-wide committees, including accreditation and hiring.   ASSC will host a barbeque and also two student forums with Dr. Perfumo.   

(b)  Academic Senate

Academic Senate President Gail Kropp stated that the Senate will meet on Monday, March 7, to review a draft of the proposed academic integrity policy, a proposed District fiscal policy recently approved by the Financial And Budget Planning Advisory Council (FABPAC), general education and the ongoing work of the SLO Task Force.

(c)  Shared Governance Council

There was no report as the Shared Governance Council has not met since the last Board meeting.

(d)
Superintendent
· Introduction of 2003-04 Women’s Soccer Scholar Team of the Year and Danielle Biagio 2004 Pepsi Scholar Athlete Honor Roll
Jeff Cardinal, Coach of the Women’s Soccer Team, expressed appreciation to the Governing Board, Dr. Perfumo and Bob Myers for starting the Women’s Soccer program at Solano and to the many fine Solano College athletes who are excelling academically.  Coach Cardinal introduced the following members of the Women’s Soccer Team who were present in the audience and part of the Inaugural Team which began in 2002:  Danielle Biagio, Angie Biagio, Ashley Casassa, Nicole Sibley, Andrea Stenson and Tiffany Mathison.  Coach Cardinal praised the efforts of the soccer athletes both on and off the field commenting that this team has set the bar for future women’s soccer teams.  He recognized Danielle Biagio who was chosen as one of the best academically and for being a model student athlete.  Coach Cardinal thanked Assistant Coach Dave Todd for his excellent service.  

Solano’s Women’s Soccer Team, with a team grade point average of 3.11, was selected the 2003-04 Women’s Soccer Scholar Team of the Year by the Commission on Athletics.  This achievement is particularly outstanding since the program began just recently in 2002.  

Dr. Perfumo expressed pride for all Solano College coaches and Dean Myers for emphasizing academic excellence as well as excellence on the field.  She also congratulated all of the Women’s Soccer Team members and stated that Danielle Biagio has brought the College great prestige and honor. Board President Honeychurch and Dr. Perfumo presented a certificate of recognition to Danielle Biagio for outstanding academic achievement, leadership and good sportsmanship, leading the Inaugural 2002 and 2003 Solano Women’s Soccer Team to the Bay Valley Conference Championship and for being selected as one of 18 members to the statewide 2004 Pepsi Scholar Athlete Honor Roll. 

The team was honored with a round of applause and appreciation expressed by the Board.  

(d)
Superintendent

Dr. Perfumo reported on invitations to “Seussical the Musical;” kickoff of the “Ultimate Weight Loss Challenge” group modeled after Dr. Phil’s program; attendance at the Association of California Community College Administrators (ACCCA) conference; attendance at the Napa Valley College Board meeting regarding the Vallejo Center; dinner invitation with Chancellor Larry Vanderhoef re: detailed master planning for the District, especially for the Vacaville Center; and the upcoming annual Chief Executive Officers (CEO) meeting where some will develop the first strategic plan for the Chancellor’s Office.  

In addition, Dr. Perfumo reported on being the guest speaker for the Solano Women’s Council of Realtors; the first in a series of Board orientations will be held on March 8 with the focus on budget and finance; next faculty coffee; and she will participate in a fund raiser for Advocates for the Arts.   Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that  North Bay Health Care has formally indicated their support of a formal partnership for assistance in expanding our nursing program.  Dr. Perfumo advised the Board that Nancy Hopkins has been working with Gerry Fisher to develop a draft marketing plan.  Members of constituent groups will be identified by Vice President Fisher to work on the marketing plan draft.  Large screen ads for Solano will be shown at Century Theaters and thanks to input from Professor Tom Watkins’ marketing class, consideration is also being given to having billboards on I-80. 

Dr. Perfumo thanked Trustee Ubalde for attending the Fairfield-Suisun Chamber of Commerce Breakfast held February 17 where she gave an update on Solano Community College.  

Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that the Legislative and Finance Commission, on which she serves, will develop bullet points to use in lobbying efforts on the effects of Proposition 98 and the shift of state compensation of two percent to the local districts.  Dr. Perfumo anticipated that the Community College League of California, CTA and the state-wide student organization will join in these lobbying efforts.  

Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that the Napa Valley College Board requested that prior to giving us any letter of support or letter of non-opposition for our Vallejo Center, that the presidents and vice presidents of academic affairs at both colleges, Solano and Napa, work to develop a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU).  Solano has had a MOU with Napa since 1983 on athletic offerings.  Dr. Hogue, Dr. Allan Petersen and Dr. Perfumo will formulate a MOU for the Board’s review.  Letters of support have been received from all other contiguous districts.  

Dr. Perfumo asked for a subcommittee to review information and make a recommendation to the full Board on a slate of trustees for the California Community College Trustees Board.  Trustee McKnight and Trustee Ubalde will serve as the CCCT Subcommittee.  Also, the auditors will attend the March 16 Board meeting.  A meeting of the Board’s Audit Committee (Trustee Keith, Vice President Wilkerson and Trustee Claffey) will be held at 5:00 p.m. prior to the Board meeting.  

· Bond Update
Mark Newton, Program Manager, reported that:

--the architect and committee will meet for the first time next week on the Building 100 project.  

--Building 400 has moved into the next phase of design documents.

--the first joint meeting of staff from Buildings 700 and 800 will be held next week. 

--preliminary recommendations are being made for the Building 1400 project.  

--a scheduled maintenance project is nearing completion of documents.  

--the Vallejo Center is proceeding. 

--the first meeting with the City of Vacaville has been held to discuss the MOU and Kitchell has provided them with a recommended format for the MOU.

--the project encompassing buildings 300, 500 and 1500 is moving ahead of schedule and will go to the State for approval on March 16 prior to going out to bid in early April.  This will be the first modernization project under the Project Labor Agreement (PLA). 

--the Nut Tree project will be done next week.

--construction to provide swing space is proceeding forward. 

In answer to a question from Trustee Wilkerson, Mr. Newton stated that the Bond Update for the March 16, 2005 meeting will reflect the new format to improve the flow of the report.

Trustee Claffey inquired about the site costs of $2,600,000 and site improvement costs of $3,286,000 for the Vacaville Center and commented that the land was donated to Solano College.  Mr. Newton explained that even though the land was donated to the College, there are still costs associated with such things as installing sewer lines and city sidewalks.  Mr. Newton also explained that the off-site costs involve anything contiguous but not on the property and on-site costs include landscaping, paving, parking lots, lights, etc. He further stated that off-site costs are assessments that would be paid by the District whereas the on-site costs are included in the bid.  Trustee Wilkerson asked that this information be clarified in the new format.  Dr. Perfumo stated that $3.4 million was included in the MOU for payment by SCC to the developer.  

Trustee McCaffrey inquired about an issue at the Nut Tree Airport and the Federal Aviation Administration.  Dr. Hogue replied that because of the construction taking place at the building housing SCC’s Aeronautics Program, the FAA pulled our certification until construction completion.  Dr. Hogue informed the Board that we delayed the opening of the Aeronautics Program at the Nut Tree until recently in order to have the noisiest part of the construction complete, and certification has been restored to the program.  

Board President Honeychurch stated that when the Board voted to approve the idea of a site in Vacaville, the Board was advised that there would be no cost and then later, it became apparent that there were costs associated with infrastructure.  Board President Honeychurch asked about what he understood to be an additional $2 million cost.  Mr. Newton stated that he would verify the information and provide clarification on the matter for the Board.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Board President Honeychurch stated that a request was made by Dr. Perfumo to remove item (d) under the Consent Agenda.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson for approval of the Consent Agenda with the removal of item 7. (d).  The motion passed unanimously. 

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of  February 16, 2005

(b)
Employment 2004-05, Renewal of Faculty Contracts

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant List 

(d)
Authorization to Hire an Independent Contractor for Contract Education Training
8.  ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
Item (d) was removed from the Consent Calendar.

9.  NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Human Resources
(a)
Public Hearing and Receipt of District Openers for Renewal of the 2005-06 Collective Bargaining Agreement with the Solano Community College CCA/CTA/NEA

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting and opened the public hearing at 7:48 p.m. In hearing no comments from the public, Board President Honeychurch closed the public hearing and reconvened the regular meeting. 

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight to receive the District openers for renewal of the 2005-06 collective bargaining agreement with the Solano Community College CCA/CTA/NEA.  The motion passed unanimously. 

(b) 
Solicit Requests for Proposal (RFP) for the District Food Service Contract 
Moved by Trustee James M. Claffey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith to solicit requests for the District Food Service Contract.  The motion passed unanimously. 

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Annual Report by the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee

(Note:  This item was heard after the Consent Agenda  for the convenience of the speaker.)

Dr. Tom Snyder, Chairperson of the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC), presented the annual report of the CBOC.  Copies of the written Independent Accountant’s Report on Applying Agreed-Upon Procedures were provided to Board members.  Dr. Snyder reported that the first $80 million has been reviewed with funding and project oversight in the first year of the Bond.  The mission of the CBOC is to ensure utilization of the Bond funds for what they were intended according to the Bond Issue and not ongoing funding for the College.  Dr. Snyder commented that with the help of Dr. Wright, he has initiated contacts with nearby CBOC chairs to develop best practices for these types of committees.  

Board President Honeychurch thanked Dr. Snyder for his work on behalf of the College.  

(b)
Sabbatical Leave Reports for 2003-04 
Dr. Floyd Hogue informed the Board that the Sabbatical Leave Committee has reviewed the reports and the Committee feels that the faculty members have completed their sabbatical as they applied for their leaves.  

The following faculty members presented sabbatical leave reports on the topics and periods indicated:  

Jean Baxter – spring 2004 – 9/11 and Beyond:  Globalization and Terrorism

Janie Castles – spring 2004 – Conversational Spanish

Christine Ducoing – academic year 2003-04 – Solano Community College Chemistry Department General College Chemistry Laboratory Manual

Copies of a brochure on the new International Relations major developed by Jean Baxter were distributed.  Student Trustee LaFarga encouraged Ms. Baxter to apply to ASSC for funding to bring in guest speakers for the International Relations program.   

Board members expressed appreciation to Ms. Baxter, Ms. Castles and Ms. Ducoing for their work and reports.  

(c)
Student Trustee Privileges and Regulations and Proposed Revision to Board Policy 1010.8 

This item was brought forward at the request of Board President Honeychurch at the last meeting for the Board’s consideration of providing the same stipend for the Student Trustee as the other Board members currently receive in Board Policy.   

Makenzie Spillner read a position statement from ASSC taken at its March 1 meeting expressing opposition to the proposed increased compensation for the Student Trustee; rather, ASSC supported full privileges to the extent allowed under the law, including, but not limited to the right to make and second motions, attend all non-personnel and non-collective bargaining issues in Closed Session as well as receive health care on par with other trustees.  Further, the ASSC requested a legal opinion on feasibility of a legally binding student vote.  Ms. Spillner reported that with the increase in duties, the ASSC would then support the increase in compensation.

Board President Honeychurch stated that the agenda item is to simply address the increase in compensation only and not other issues related to the student trustee privileges.  

Trustee McCaffrey requested information on the student population for all of the colleges listed in the survey done by the Community College League of California and provided to the Board.  Board President Honeychurch asked Dr. Perfumo to provide the student population information to the Board when the item returns to the Board.  Brief discussion was held on the quality of Student Trustees’ performance each year and merit compensation.  

This item will move to the Shared Governance Council prior to returning to the Governing Board for consideration. 

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Trustee Ubalde announced a tour of Mare Island during the week of March 21 and commented that the major new development in the area may have an impact on SCC and our programs.  Interested Board members were asked to notify Trustee Ubalde after the meeting.  

Dr. Perfumo announced that the annual Statements of Economic Interests are due in the President’s Office by Friday, March 25, 2005.  

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Trustee McCaffrey announced that:

--he will attend a tour of the building trades’ apprenticeship program (carpenters, electricians, plumbers) on March 10.  

--the Vacaville Select Committee meeting will be held on March 8.

--he will attend a Vacaville Chamber of Commerce meeting.  He also chaired a committee that held a fundraiser to raise money for children in the Vacaville Unified School District.  

Student Trustee LaFarga announced that she heard a radio commercial called, “I Can Afford College.Com ” by the California Community Colleges which addresses access in light of the budget cuts.  She stated that information about Solano College’s financial aid was included on the web site.  

Trustee McCaffrey praised the outstanding job Theresa McLeod is doing in the community as the new Financial Aid Outreach Specialist.  Board President Honeychurch directed Dr. Perfumo to write a letter of appreciation to Ms. McLeod for her outstanding work in the community on behalf of the College.  

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 8:24 p.m.   

13.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Conference with Real Property Negotiator

Property:
60 acres adjacent to the Vacaville Center, 1990 Akerly Drive,

Vacaville, CA 95688

Negotiating Parties:
Dr. Willard Wright; Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo

Under negotiation:
Price and terms

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 8:33 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:48 p.m. 
14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 8:49 p.m. 

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board met in Closed Session with the Real Property Negotiator, Dr. Willard Wright, to discuss real property and no action was taken.  

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:51 p.m.
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   APPROVED






DENIS HONEYCHURCH, PRESIDENT

 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
